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B U D G E T    C O M M I T T E E 

PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES

August 19, 2009

***********************************

A business meeting of the New Durham Budget Committee was called to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall located off Main Street.

Present:

David Curry, Budget Committee Chairperson

Cecile Chase, Budget Committee Co-Chairman



Tom Goss, Budget Committee member

Ron Gehl, Selectmen’s Representative to the Committee

Dean Stimpson, Budget Committee member

Lois Parker, Budget Committee member

Excused Absences:

Ann Brady,  Budget Committee member

Also Present:

April Whitaker, Town Administrator

Vickie Blackden, Financial Assistant & Recorder

Carole Ingham, Tax Collector/Town Clerk

Michael Clark, Highway Department Supervisor

Peter Varney, Fire Chief

Chairman Curry called the meeting to order at 6:35 PM.

Approval of Minutes:

Motion Cecile Chase, second Lois Parker to accept the minutes of May 13th, 2009.  Vote was unanimous.  Ron Gehl abstained due to absence from the last meeting.

The budget committee discussed the 2010 timeline with input as to what worked well in 2009 and what to improve.

The budget committee would prefer not to have things so rushed and would appreciate the lead-time to review budgets.  They preferred not to have to revisit budgets several times.

Selectman Gehl wanted the budget committee to know that there would be many hard decisions this year and this would be hard to do with the wage portion up front.  Also a decision would need to be reached concerning the implementation of the salary survey completed last year. 

David Curry stressed the need to have decisions made early on and clear budget objectives.  He also suggested an early meeting with the Board of Selectmen to determine these objectives for the upcoming budget year.

Dean Stimpson hoped services would be maintained while keeping an eye on the tax rate. 

Town Administrator, April Whittaker relayed that department heads were given a clear budget directive to bring in their proposed operational budgets  with 0-3% increase excluding any personnel budgets at this stage. She further advised that any increases over the recommended 3% limit would be highly scrutinized as to justification.

Tom Goss mentioned that he would like to see more revenue reporting in sync with the budget review.

Account 4140 Town Clerk & Tax Collection:

The second quarter reviews commenced.  Carole Ingham presented  her Tax and Town Clerk budgets, which were running smoothly.  Ms. Ingham mentioned that she had switched her deed search company and pricing was up due to a higher amount of liens but she will balance this out by cutting elsewhere in her budget.  The Budget Committee for her good work and effort thanked Ms. Ingham.

Acct 4312 Highway Department & 4324 Solid Waste:

Mike Clarke, filling in for the vacationing Road Agent Mark Fuller, presented the Highway and Solid Waste Department updates to the committee.  Mr. Clarke instructed that the highway department’s big projects for the summer were in the works namely the paving at the Top of the Ridge.  Pike was behind schedule do to the rain but should be starting Monday.  The diesel fuel line is tight.  Salt was contracted for 2010 for $10 less per ton.  Right now they had supplies that would last into December.  Their sand supply was also on target.  They were using less salt in the sand mix to keep expenses down.  Mr. Clarke also mentioned that they should have enough winter sand to last until next year.  Winter sand is purchased from a local vendor. 

Mr. Clarke asked if anyone had questions about Solid Waste.  Tom Goss questioned him as to whether or not there would be enough funds for payroll.  Ms. Whittaker replied that there should be as part time help ends fairly soon, since it is only to help with the increase in residents during the summer. Line 425 with no funding was pointed out and this was explained to be a tracking mechanism and is actually part of line 560 – hauling.

Acct 4210 Police Department ~ no questions

Acct 4220 Fire Department:

Peter Varney presented his Fire Department Budget Update.  He noted that the training line was over,  but this was because of an opportunity to obtain more EMTI’s certifications.  He updated on the damage to the fire station concerning the lightning strike, which was extensive.  Ms. Whittaker explained that only one deductible of $1000 would need applied all three buildings strikes. 

Mr. Varney also explained that he was saving his budget lines in case of costly and unplanned equipment failure.  He noted, that there are an additional 2 pumps that need testing with the new truck making that three pumps tests necessary and also the ladder truck test, which he is scheduling for September.  He is also checking into to see if the equipment mechanic had budgeted for pump oil changing,  which is separate from the engine oil.  The SCBA need a flow test as last year they were done in house.  Mr. Varney explained they rotate every year from in house to outside vendor.  The boat is also in need of major repairs as it is delaminating.  This would be a very expensive repair so a new boat might be a more costs effective.  

The medical supply line is running high as a result of  the  run totals, which are up over last year as well.

Tom Goss noted that due to the funds left in the budget it appears that there is still a lot of work to be done.  Chief Varney replied that money, unfortunately, goes quickly once you start to spend it.

David Curry added that he liked the budget format submitted in the original budget cycle and wondered if these could be used to track the funds being spent during the year. Chief Varney advised that it may be duplicating work as the town’s budget software does this.  He expressed that more money would have to be placed in the budget to probably accomplish the requested task. 

The Chief also mentioned the need to add a budget line for building janitorial purposes as the new meeting room would need to be supplied with paper products, etc with the use of the room.  Right now they are “borrowing” supplies from the Town Hall.  Mrs. Whittaker mentioned that her supply line may be over by year-end with a wry smile.

Tom Goss asked if the forestry truck issue had been resolved and Selectmen Gehl offered it had yet to be resolved due to a difference of opinion between  the BOS.

Executive Budgets:

April Whittaker presented the executive budgets with most items being in line for the time of the year.  She advised that Line 4153 - Legal will be overspent as there are several very expensive code enforcement issues being dealt with at the moment.  She had predicted during the last budget cycle her concerns regarding the need for more funding in the legal account.  The budget committee was presented with a breakdown of legal costs for cases to date.    She also noted that next year there would be a semi-dramatic increase in the personnel budget (Acct 4155) as the employer rates for NH Retirement would be going up for police.  Under Acct 4194, the Police Department septic charges were discussed.  Ms. Whittaker asked if the Budget Committee would like her to look into a pre-buy for heating fuel.  The Budget Committee opined that the Town should lock in.

Selectman Ron Gehl presented the administration update.  March’s Pond is mainly done, except for a small punch list.  It is filling back up and the residents appear happy.  Dean Stimpson queried about the adjusted of valuations on the lake and it was noted that as of 04/01/2010 the residents of the area would no longer have reduced assessments due to lack of waterfront.

Ms. Whittaker mentioned the ribbon cutting ceremony for the reopening of March’s Pond slated for 9/12/09 at 3:00 PM.

Ron Gehl continued with  the downside of the March’s Pond Project.  The project was overspent by about $60,000 from the original engineer costs.  Construction was responsible for a small amount of overage, but mostly accrual of engineering costs in having to have third party engineering oversight as part of the Dam Bureau’s rules for a high hazard dam.  Also, engineering work was continued over the winter months to expedite the project, time which had not initially been budgeted for.  There were also some design changes and a shipment of bad concrete in which the engineers needed time to evaluate.

Selectman Gehl also mentioned that a smaller road-resurfacing project had been completed with the pavement in front of the Birch Hill Road intersection.

Gehl noted that the Town finally has the funding to fix the Davis Crossing Road culvert through the State of New Hampshire’s Hazard Mitigation Program.  It was noted that it finally came through after 5 years of applying with the diligent efforts of April Whittaker and Mark Fuller.   The engineers have been put on the fast track for permitting so this project will start in October and end in November.  The Town will purchase the box culvert necessary for repair.  Noted to committee that the town had its 20% grant obligation share through the capital reserve.

Ms. Whittaker also noted that other Hazard Mit projects were approved, including Birch Hill Road, Old Route 11, Copple Crown Road and Kings Highway, which would be accomplished in 2010.  She advised that the town may need to upfront its share of the 20% grant obligation at the next town meeting.  She advised that she was still working on the numbers at this stage due to lateness of finalization of the dollars needed before Governor and Executive Council. 

The Statistical update is also starting with the work awarded to Brett Purvis & Associates out of Sanborn, NH.

The new tax maps are almost ready and will be rolled out in the next month or so.

April Whittaker relayed that she would be applying for grant money for sidewalk construction through the Transportation Enhancement process .  The application needs to be in by September 15th, 2009,   and she has scheduled a round table meeting to get the application fine tuned with key staff and outside professional who would be donating their time and expertise to the town.  The goal of this project is to have  (i) conductivity between the school and ball field (ii) provide necessary safety to pedestrians, and (iii) enhance the appearance of the Main Street.

Tax rate setting time was discussed.  Revenues were reviewed and noted that due to State cuts and the general economy, some of the predicted estimated revenues would probably not materialize.    It was explained that for the tax rate setting only revenues could be adjusted per New Hampshire State Law.  The Budget Committee queried whether cost-cutting incentives on the expenditures could be undertaken to make up for some of the expected shortfall of revenue.  Mrs. Whittaker advised that what is passed as town meeting could not be undercut.  Expenses could be cut internally but the unexpended monies are only allowed to reverse to the general fund at the year-end.  

A business meeting with the Board of Selectmen was scheduled for October 28th, 2009 at 6:30 PM,  and the next budget meeting and third quarter review for October 21st, 2009 at 6:30.  Both meetings at Town Hall. 

Motion by Dean Stimpson, second by Cecile Chase to adjourn.  Vote was unanimous

The meeting was adjourned at 8:35PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Vickie Blackden

Next Meeting: 6:30 PM Wednesday, October 21st,  2009

 at the Town Hall.

Proposed Meeting with the Board of Selectmen subject to confirmation Wednesday October 28th, 2009 @ 7:00 PM in the town hall 

A video recording of this meeting is on file with the Office of the Town Clerk, is available for public viewing during normal business hours, and will be retained in accordance with the New Hampshire Municipal Records Board rules established under RSA 33-4:4, or for a minimum of 24 months.
